
GREATER WILLINGTON TOWN COUNCIL
Minutes of Ordinary Meeting 
  10th January 2018 
 -------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
IN ATTENDANCE
 Councillor Tinsley, Councillor Henfrey, Councillor Carr, Councillor Cogdon
Councillor Danby, Councillor Elgie, Councillor Graham, Councillor Greensmith,

Councillor Maynard
Emma Mennouni, Community Services Officer 
Helen Cogdon, Town Clerk (minutes) 
1. ACCEPTANCE OF APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies were received from Councillor Woods and Councillor Smith.
Acceptance of apologies were proposed by Councillor Henfrey and seconded by Councillor Carr.   
Councillor Henfrey asked members to stand for a minutes silence in tribute to Owen Smith.

Councillor Tinsley extended his kindest regards to Councillor Smith, saying that the town council would support her through this sad time, in any way necessary.
2. DECLARATION OF INTEREST 
Members are reminded to update their Declaration of personal and prejudicial interest register as and when required, as soon as is reasonably possible. 
Councillor Cogdon declared an interest in Items 10 and 11.
3. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION
Residents Agenda Items requested through the Clerk.

None received.
Councillor Tinsley said he and County Councillor Gunn and County Durham Housing Group representative, would be holding a public meeting for residents to discuss the Bourne Way planning application on 11th January 18, 6.30pm, at the Town Council Office.
4. TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL PARISH MEETING HELD ON THE
6th December 2017

The minutes of the Ordinary Meeting held on the 6th December 2017 as printed and circulated were approved and taken as a true record.

Proposed Councillor Henfrey
Seconded Councillor Carr
Matters arising (for information only)
None
5. TO CONSIDER NEW PLANNING APPLICATIONS
· Land to North East of Bourne Way, Willington  - 16 dwellings including associated access, landscaping and parking provision and the creation of two ponds on land to the north of Park Street - Councillor Tinsley has been in contact with residents over Christmas to discuss the Bourne Way planning applications. The main concerns are access, parking and loss of green space. The public meeting with residents has been arranged to address these issues.

· Lowfields Farm Shop, Durham Road, Willington – Change of use of Lowfields Farm Shop for additional accommodation to The Grange Learning Centre - It was noted that the Lowfield Farm shop change of use was to provide accommodation for The Grange Learning Centre.
6. CONFIRMATION OF OUTSTANDING PLANNING APPLICATION DECISIONS
· 7 Rosedale Terrace, Willington – Garage to rear garden

Approved

· Lowfield Farm, Willington – Two storey side extension with Juliette balcony to rear first floor
Approved

Consultation documents have been forwarded from D.C.C regarding the rationalisation of street lighting programme across the county.

Plan to remove lighting on West Road were discussed. There have been no public submissions to D.C.C. A thorough risk assessment has been undertaken this proposal has found no increased danger to motorists.

It was considered that the plan would reduce omissions and safe energy, also help to slow traffic as the road would have to be used as a country lane.
7. TO CONSIDER THE ALLOTMENT REPORT

Councillor Graham said he visited Oakenshaw Community Garden which is now complete led by Dave Berry. Can Helen or Emma go to the site and take photographs.
The Clerk said the hedge has been cut at Oakenshaw.

8. TO CONSIDER THE TOWN COUNCILLORS MONTHLY REPORT

Councillor Carr said thankyou to Durham County Council for attending so promptly to the potholes at 51 Abbots Green, Willington.
Councillor Graham said his sister, Mrs Freda Kay had also reported unsafe manhole covers and they had been attended to.
Councillor Graham said the private tenants on West Road Garages have been given notice to be off the site by the end of December. Can the Clerk write to Addisons Estate Agents about untidy land.
Councillor Graham said the new recycling Bins 4 Clothes were still in Willington. Members expressed their objections to their appearance. Councillor Tinsley said he had spoken to the private company and gained assurance that they will be removed by the end of January. Apparently D.C.C have no crane available to remove them. Councillor Graham said they should use Mulligans skip hire. The Clerk said the company should meet these costs.

Councillor Greensmith said residents are complaining about the number of takeaways in Willington and shops closing. She asked if there was anything we could do as a Town Council i.e. no business rates. The Clerk said this was the remit of D.C.C who already offer business rate rebates that shop keepers can apply for. She said that the town council is in receipt of a discount.
Councillor Tinsley said he had instigated enforcement action on Time To Eat and the former Lion and Unicorn both of whom had permissions for a restaurant not a take away.

Members discussed what would be required to improve the town centre i.e. compulsory purchase, installing pinch points, improvement to gap sites, all of which would impact on the Durham County Plan. 

Councillor Greensmith asked if Town Centre Regeneration can be a standard Agenda Item. This was AGREED.

Councillor Maynard submitted his apologies and left the meeting to attend another work commitment in Willington.

Councillor Cogdon said D.C.C have been successful in obtaining  ERF/ESF funding securing 1.2 million in north Durham and 1.6 million in south Durham. This means that once again smaller settlements like Willington are unable to access this.
9. TO CONSIDER THE COUNTY COUNCILLORS MONTHLY REPORT
Councillor Tinsley said he had arranged a site meeting for Councillor Graham regarding the Hunwick lane, Sunnybrow bus stop for 16th January 2018 at 9.30am, Stephen Mews.

The Clerk said she would like to thank the Community Services Officer for the considerable amount of time and work invested over the last few months in persevering to have the bus shelter seats replaced. Her efforts are appreciated.

Councillor Graham said the bus shelter at the bottom of Carville Terrace still has broken glass.

Councillor Tinsley said County Hall is to be demolished. Staff are to be relocated into Offices in Durham, Crook, Green Lane Meadowfield, Spectrum Seaham,
The County Hall and Aykley Heads site are being redeveloped to maintain 6000 jobs.   
10. TO APPROVE THE BANK RECONCILLIATION 
The Clerk tabled the financial report from 1st December 2017 to 30th December 2017.

The Bank Reconciliation at the 1st December 2017 had a starting balance of £9,380.70 There were credits of £10,853.50 and there are debits of £14,275.83 leaving an end balance on the 30th December 2017 of £5,958.37.
Proposed Councillor Carr 
Seconded Councillor Henfrey
11. TO APPROVE THE BUDGET REPORT

The Clerk said the budget for 2017/18 is now £113,374.

Total expenditure to date is £67,935.68 and there are committed costs of £1.229.22 leaving an available resource on budget of £44,212.10. The budget is expected to be achieved.
The Clerk said staff needed to update the laptops and screens. This was AGREED.

Proposed by Councillor Tinsley

Seconded by Councillor Henfrey

Members discussed where to site the SEN students seat either at the library or at the Rocking Tub, Sunnybrow.

The Clerk suggested that any budget underspend should be invested in the McKean project as she is waiting for quotes on the new stone seats. This was AGREED.

Proposed Councillor Henfrey
Seconded Councillor Carr 
Resolved 1. To buy new laptops, screens and furniture as required

                2.  to transfer budget underspend into the McKean project if necessary

12.  CONSIDERATION OF 2018-2019 BUDGET REPORT AND PRECEPT REQUEST
      The Clerk tabled a budget report with a proposed increase in Band D Council tax of 3% and 9.3%.
      She said there had not been an increase in Council tax since financial year 2016/17.
      It is usual that when Band D has been set for the town councils element of the council tax.  There is usually a pound difference between each Band A-C as you descend down the Banding,  A being the lowest i.e. £1.91increase per year.

      Councillor Cogdon proposed a 9.3% increase
Seconded by Councillor Tinsley

Vote- 4 for, 3 against, 1 abstain

Councillor Carr proposed a 3% increase

Seconded by Councillor Graham

Vote- 2 for, 3 against, 3 abstain

Councillor Greensmith proposed a 6% increase

Seconded by Councillor Elgie

Vote- 3 for, 3 against, 2 abstain

Resolved 1. to increase the Band D Council tax by 9.3%.
This is an increase of £4.91 per year from £52.29 to £57.20 or 41pence per month.

Councillor Carr said that he could not continue to be part of the town council after a decision to increase Band D by 9.3% and would leave the town council.
Councillor Tinsley accepted Mr Carrs resignation and thanked him for his service.

13. TO CONSIDER COMMUNITY FUND APPLICATIONS

None received.
14. TO CONSIDER CIVIC FUND APPLICATIONS

A letter has been received from Harry Hodgson from Willington Luncheon Club for a donation towards running costs.
This was AGREED.
Proposed Councillor Tinsley
Seconded Councillor Cogdon
Resolved 1 to award £50.00 to Willington Luncheon Club. 
A letter has been received from Hugh Stephenson on behalf of the North of England Brass Championship to be held at the Gala Theatre, Durham in March. 

Proposed Councillor Tinsley

Seconded Councillor Greensmith

Resolved 1 to award £50.00 to the North of England Brass Championship Event
15. CONSIDERATION OF SIGNING UP TO THE TUC DYING TO WORK CAMPAIGN   CHARTER
The Clerk said that CDALC had circulated information asking if councils would like to adopt the Dying to Work Charter. This has already been adopted by Brandon and Byshottles Parish Council and Durham and Darlington Fire Service. It is being developed by Spennymoor Town Council and Stanley Town Council.

She said the campaign had been founded by Jackie Woodcock to help those who like Jackie wanted to work after being given a terminal prognosis.

Current disability legislation does not stop or help a terminally ill person from being dismissed when diagnosed with a terminal illness, on the grounds of capability.

The Clerk explained that the voluntary charter asked employers to.
 Review Sickness and Absence procedures and include a statement that they will not dismiss any person with a terminal diagnosis because of their condition.

Ensure they have an Employee Assistance Programme that has the capacity and the competency to provide support to any person with a terminal illness, including access to counselling and financial advice.

Provide training to line managers and all HR staff on dealing with terminal illness, including how to discuss future plans with any worker who has a diagnosis of a terminal illness, and on what adaptations to work arrangements may be necessary to support them. 

Once the employer and the recognised Unions are happy that the commitments within the Charter have been met you must contact the TUC to arrange a public signing ceremony.

Proposed Councillor Tinsley

Seconded Councillor Greensmith

Resolved 1.To adopt the Dying to Work Charter and notify all employees that the town council has made the commitments contained in it.
16.  ANY OTHER BUSINESS (FOR INFORMATION ONLY)
Councillor Henfrey said the Lord Lieutenant had encouraged people to drive through Willington to look at the Christmas lights. She complimented the council on how good there were.

Councillor Greensmith said Parkside’s Older Persons Christmas lunch had been very good.  
17.  DATE AND TIME OF NEXT MEETING   

 Wednesday, 7th February 2018 at 6.30pm    
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